
City of Covington Newsletter  

Highlights from the Week*  

January 15 ï January 21 

 

Sea of Blue honors Fallen Officer Calvin Jenks 
January 2017 marks the 10th anniversary of Tennessee State Trooper Calvin Jenksô death in Tipton 

County.  Tipton Countians have paid tribute to him and all public safety officials in our annual Sea of 

Blue, which is a procession from the Tipton County Sheriffôs Office in Covington to the site on Highway 

14 where trooper Jenks was killed in the line of duty. His family placed flowers on the memorial.   

  

 

 

 

 



Finance and Administration Committee votes to extend PHG Energy 

Lease for Six Months 

 
The regular monthly meeting of the Finance and Administration Committee was held on January 17, 

2017 at Covington City Hall with the following in attendance: Chairman Alderman C. H. Sullivan, 

Alderwoman Minnie Bommer, Alderman John Edwards, Alderman Drew Glass, Alderman Jere Hadley, 

Alderman Mac McGowan, Mayor Justin Hanson, Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn, Building Inspector 

and Codes Enforcement Officer Lessie Fisher, City Attorney Rachel Witherington, Assistant to the 

Mayor Sara Gangaware, PHG Energy Representatives Mike Webb and Chris Koczaja, Margaret 

Fleming, Debbie Gordon, and Echo Day.  Chairman Alderman Sullivan called the meeting to order at 

1:00 stating there is an addition to the agenda today and welcomed Debbie Gordon. 

 

Mrs. Gordon stated it is no secret there is a shortage of parking in Covington, and she is here to offer - at no 

acquisition cost - a lot on West Liberty which the City might use for additional parking.  Gordon believes the 

Chamber and CEDC may be able to beautify the area, and she wants to offer the lot to the City of Covington.  

She distributed a map and explained the area to committee members. Alderman Edwards motioned to authorize 

the Mayor to go forward with this acquisition and Alderman Hadley seconded.  Alderman Glass asked Gordon 

why she wanted to give the lot to the city.  She said she just wanted to help the community and help the city 

with the parking issue and feels this is a gift she can give Covington.  Alderman Hadley stated this will help the 

parking issue for the square and believes this is a good deal and will help.  Edwards stated we need to encourage 

visitation to the square and parking access is an issue.  He believes we can beautify this area as well as provide 

additional parking.  McGowan thanked Gordon for making this offer and is in favor of accepting the area.  

Attorney Witherington suggested getting an easement and she will make appropriate contacts for this purpose.  

Alderman Edwardsô motion passed unanimously. 

 

Mayor Hason introduced representatives from PHG Energy and explained the eighteen-month agreement with 

PHG is up in March.  Attorney Witherington stated we entered in the lease agreement with PGH in 2015 and 

that will expire in March, 2017.   PHG has an option to renew the lease with written notice.  There have been 

monthly conference calls since October 2016 concerning what has been going on at the Covington PHG site.  

Lately, there has been quite a bit of activity and people have been coming in to observe and learn.  Mr. Chris 

Koczaja of PHG Energy wants to discuss a proposed extension for lease.  Witherington introduced Mr. Koczaja.  

 

Koczaja took over this piece of the project in October and has been involved in the monthly meetings with the 

mayor. He would like to increase the length of the lease for 6 months making it end October 1, 2017.  This will  

facilitate the testing they are doing at the site.   This request has not been put in writing at this time, but they 

were present to express their intent to continue testing, thus the need to extend the lease.  They are testing a new 

apparatus to clean gas and run a reciprocating engine on it.   They are considering the options of selling the 

facility outright as well as other options.  Evergreen Recycling has expressed interest in the facility as well as a 

facility out of Australia.  If they purchase, they would move it to Australia.  Koczaja stated he is here today for 

questions and discussions with the committee.   

 

Alderman Sullivan asked why a 6 month extension?  Koczaja stated they are in testing phase and feel they will 

know more in 6 months if and how they will proceed.  Alderman McGowan stated that without PHG, we really 

donôt have anything but scrap iron. So, what happens at the end of 6 months, and it isnôt working, what does 

that mean to us?  Koczaja stated that Covington owns the facility ï PHG has a license on the software.  PHG 

has added on what they can manage and remove if necessary.  If they ever pull out, Covington still owns the 

facility, and they are contractually bound to return it to the City in the state they found it.  Koczaja stated his 

intent is to improve power generation at the facility.  Sullivan stated he understands that the technology works, 

but feeder stock (what is burned) is the problem.  Koczaja stated this is the case and they are working on that.  

Koczaja understands that Covington is more interested in selling the plant rather than operating it, and when 

offers are made, he needs to know who the point person is for that in Covington.  Edwards asked about the 



experimentation at the facility ï is it working?  One of the components is similar to creosote, and they are 

taking that and breaking it down into gas.  That gas can be used in a reciprocating engine.  PHG is working on a 

patent for doing this and they are testing this process at the Covington facility. 

 

There was much discussion about the six month extension with Alderman McGowan and Alderman Edwards  

asking for a longer period.  Mr. Koczaja stated he is only approved to ask for six months at this time.  

Alderwoman Bommer stated she hears him asking for a 6 month extension, and she motioned we give him the 6 

months extended time ï Edwards seconded.  Alderman Glass asked Mayor Hanson about the committee 

working with PHG and if they have concerns for a 6 month extension.  Mayor Hanson believes their biggest 

concern is the ability to sell.  Witherington stated this is PHGôs option to renew ï they are not obligated to 

continue on ï and they pay $10,000 a month to use this facility for research and development.  Mayor Hanson 

stated it benefits both sides to stay in the agreement.  Motion passed with Alderman Glass voting no.  Koczaja 

stated they are putting a lot in to the research and development at this facility and they are optimistic about its 

future.  Mayor Hanson thanked the PGH representatives and wants to continue the communication with them.  

Witherington stated she feels that Koczaja has focused on research and development and is moving forward in a 

positive direction.     

 

Next on the agenda was discussion of the house and outbuilding at 126 West Washington. Sullivan called on 

Director David Gray who stated bid packets are going out today for the demolition of the house and plans are 

underway for Covington Public Works to tear down the out-building.  McGowan asked if anyone was interested 

in buying it to move it.  Gray stated he didnôt know of any interest in the building for that purpose.  Sullivan 

asked how long it will take to get bids back.  Codes Enforcement officer Lessie Fisher stated it usually takes 

about a week. Glass asked if the description would include trees on the lot.  Fisher stated it will include what the 

committee wants and she will write it how the committee desires.  Alderman Hadley stated he believes trees 

should be taken out ï particularly if the area will be used for a parking lot.  Alderman McGowan said we need 

to leave landscaping alone at this time, and just take down the buildings.  Edwards stated he is in agreement 

with McGowan in leaving the trees on the lot at this time.  Mayor Hanson stated he agrees with Edwards and 

McGowan in leaving the trees on the property at this time, but he does envision this area used for parking in the 

future.  McGowan motioned to include in the bids packet for the buildings to be removed OR demolished.  

Alderwoman Bommer seconded ï motion passed unanimously 

 

Realtor Chad Smith had suggested at the December meeting that the City lower the asking price for the 

buildings adjacent to the Covington Municipal Center (former First Baptist Church) and Chairman Sullivan 

stated he has toured these buildings and wants to discuss options with the committee.  Alderman McGowan 

asked if Van Boales had been asked to appraise and also stated it is about $750 each for appraisals.   Alderman 

Edwards stated he thinks $750 is a small price to pay to ensure the people we are asking a proper price for the 

buildings.  Edwards then motioned to have appraisals and McGowan seconded.  Motion passed. 

 

Next item on the agenda for discussion was the time of committee meetings.  Mayor Hanson had asked 

committees to consider a change of time for meetings other than 1:00 pm.  He asked them to consider alternate 

times in hopes more people will attend and participate.  After much discussion, it was suggested several options 

be placed on spreadsheets and/or calendars for consideration.  Alderwoman Bommer suggested 1:00 or 5:30 as 

committee times to consider.  Mayor Hanson and recorder-treasurer Tina Dunn will come up with some 

alternatives to consider at the February meeting.   

 

Alderman McGowan motioned for adjournment, but Alderman Edwards asked for Mayor Hanson to bring the 

committee up to speed on employee Fred Davis.  Mayor Hanson stated there were allegations brought to him 

followed by an internal investigation done by the personnel department, as well as the State Comptrollerôs 

Office.  As a result, a letter of termination was issued.   Hanson went on to say that he wasnôt comfortable 

discussing employees in public meetings, but assured committee members they can view files in personnel 

department and see the evidence for themselves.  Mayor Hanson reiterated he takes these things seriously, 

conducts lawful and ethical investigations, consults with labor attorneys, and has nothing to hide.  He welcomed 



anyone to review the files as much as the law allows.  Alderman Edwards then asked Mayor Hanson if there has 

been an investigation into allegations of stolen utilities on Brierhedge Road.  Mayor Hanson stated that since he 

has been Mayor, there have been no such allegations brought to him. Hanson said that he has been blindsided 

by Brierhedge Rd. allegations and doesnôt know anything about it.    Attorney Witherington stated all personnel 

files are open to the public with the exception of specific personal information.  She stated she is aware of the 

allegations in the Davis case and the investigations that followed, but is unaware of anything at Brierhedge and 

feels someone needs to make a formal written complaint so we can pursue it. Alderman Glass asked if it is 

standard practice to bring personnel issues up and discuss those in public meetings.  Edwards stated that in the 

past, particularly during the appeal process, the Mayorôs decisions were brought back to the board for their 

approval, which creates checks and balances.  Edwards stated there have been times in the past when the Mayor 

decided to terminate someone, but the Board reinstated them.  Mayor Hanson stated the people can investigate 

and the Board can make a motion as they see fit.  Edwards stated the Mayor and the Board of Alderman have 

the power to hire and fire as they see fit. Again, Mayor Hanson made an open invitation to review records as 

much as the law allows, and reiterated he follows the law and seeks legal counsel when carrying out the day-to-

day business of the city.    

 

Alderman Glass stated he would like to have Judge Ziarko back with the committee to follow up on the sale of 

delinquent tax properties in the city.  Alderman Edwards asked Glass if he would like a second to that.  Glass 

stated he wasnôt making a motion, but simply requesting an update.  Chairman Sullivan said he would put that 

on the agenda for a follow-up and the meeting was adjourned.   

  

 

Covington-Tipton County Chamber welcomes New Leadership 

  
Lauren Fletcher (Assistant Director) and Maleia Evans (Director) are on the job and were officially 

introduced to the Covington-Tipton County Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors.  Above (R), 

Board President Tracy Lavell welcomed them during their regular monthly meeting. Both of these 

leaders are experienced and prepared to take the reins and move our city forward.  

 



U.S. Congressman David Kustoff visited with Tipton Countians at 
Dyersburg State Community College in Covington 

During Congressman Kustoffôs tour of the 8th Congressional District, he stopped in Covington 

Wednesday for a ñMeet and Greetò.  After a morning reception at Dyersburg State Community 

College Jimmy Naifeh Center, Congressman Kustoff addressed the crowd by outlining his top 

priorities, which include public safety and economic development.  He was welcomed by Dr. 

Jamie Frakes, Dean of the Covington DSCC campus. 

 
It was standing room only at DSCC in Covington Wednesday as people gathered to meet, greet, and 

listen to U.S. Congressman David Kustoff as he toured the 8th Congressional District. 

  

 
Dr. Jamie Frakes (above C), Dean of DSCC in 

Covington, welcomed Congressman Kustoff and guests 

to the facility. Also on hand for the gathering were 

Representative Debra Moody and Senator Mark Norris.     

 



Covington HOSA Winners at Regionals in Memphis 
The HOSA class from Covington High School participated in competition on January 10 at The University of 
Memphis.  The winners are listed below: 

1st place Winners: 
Health Education - Taylor Vickery, Maddie Smith, Maddie Pugh, Jalen Faulk  
CERT Team - Alex Mason & Mikayla Wallace 
Physical Therapy - Kirby Bradshaw 
Job Seeking Skills - Madi Maxwell 
EMT -Ally Lewis and Destiny Harris 
Transcultural Health Care -Brianna Reed 
Veterinarian Science -Faith Conley 
Advanced to State for   Health Care Issues: Rylie Russell 
 
2nd place Winners: 
CPR/First Aid - Michelle Harris and Sydney Weir 
Medical Law and Ethics -Mac Hazelrig 
Public Health - Tucker Chumley, Chloe Price, Savanna Simpson, Austin Mason, & Collin Hayes 
 
3rd place Winners: 
Community Awareness - Aubrey Lake Webb, Rylie Carver, Montana Harrod, and Colby Ruffin  
 
4th place Winners: 
Extemporaneous Health Poster -Jade mason 
Health Career Photography -Alyssa Ray 
Nursing Assisting -Vinnie Brown 
Prepared Speaking -Averi Cole 
Medical Math -Ross Russell 
Growth and Development -Ashaleighya Williams 
  
5th place:  
Medical Reading - Jeremiah Holloway 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
Dear Colleague: 
 Tipton County is embarking on a journey to make our residents healthier by becoming the newest Healthier TN 
/ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΦ IŜŀƭǘƘƛŜǊ ¢b ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƴƛǘƛŀǘƛǾŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ DƻǾŜǊƴƻǊΩǎ CƻǳƴŘŀǘƛƻƴ for Health & Wellness that strives to enable 
and encourage all Tennesseans to become more physically active, eat healthier, and reduce tobacco use across the 
ǎǘŀǘŜΦ ¢ŜŀƳ ¢ƛǇǘƻƴΣ ŀ Ŏƻŀƭƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ¢ƛǇǘƻƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅΩǎ ƭƻŎŀƭ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘǎΣ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴǎΣ ŀƴŘ ŎƛǘƛȊŜƴǎΣ is heading up this drive 
to live healthier. 
 I share this information with you in order to make a request ς will you join us in improving the health of Tipton 
County by becoming a Healthier TN Workplace, Organization, or Place of Worship? The process to register is quite 
simple, you visit www.healthiertn.com ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ŎƘƻƻǎŜ ά{Ƴŀƭƭ {ǘŀǊǘǎ ŦƻǊ ²ƻǊƪǇƭŀŎŜǎέ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊƛƴƎ ŀ ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ ƻǊ 
ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴΣ ƻǊ ŎƘƻƻǎŜ ά{Ƴŀƭƭ {ǘŀǊǘǎ ŦƻǊ tƭŀŎŜǎ ƻŦ ²ƻǊǎƘƛǇέ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ǊŜƎistering a faith-based organization.  After 
registration, you will be presented with multiple, easy-to-implement options for becoming a recognized member of 
Healthier TN. 
 For your employees and organization members, there are also Small Start options for individuals and families, all 
located at the same website as above. After they register, they can track their progress with the free Streaks for Small 
Starts app for mobile devices. It makes healthy habits easy to track! 
 Team Tipton is also hosting community-ǿƛŘŜ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ нлмтΣ ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ά²ŀƭƪ !ŎǊƻǎǎ ¢ƛǇǘƻƴέΦ 5ǳǊƛƴƎ 
every month of 2017, we will be highlighting different areas of Tipton County via a 10:00 am group walk on Fridays in 
various communities. The first half of 2017, we will travel through Tipton as follows: 
January 27 ς Garland Community Center (inside)  
February 24 ς Cobb-Parr Park in Covington  
March 24 ς Choose between Atoka Greenway or Brighton Park  
April 28 ς Mason  
May 26 ς Drummonds Park  
June 23 ς Charleston Cemetery  
 
 I invite you to contact me if you have any questions or would like for a Team Tipton member to visit to discuss 
the HTN initiative. I can be reached at 476-0235, or at Matt.McDaniel@TN.Gov. I look forward to improving Tipton 
County with you! 
 
        Sincerely, 
 
        Matt McDaniel 
        Director, Tipton Co. Health Dept. 
 
 
 
 
 

 

http://www.healthiertn.com/
mailto:Matt.McDaniel@TN.Gov

